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It has now been  
almost two 
months since I 
worked my last 
day at the Post 
Office and I can 
honestly say 
that I have not 
regretted the 
decision for one 
minute. 

ARVIN
CALIFORNIA CITY

McFARLAND
TAFT

I do miss seeing many of my “postal family” each day. However, with 
my union duties I am busy and I do get to stop in a couple times a 
week to see them. I wanted to congratulate Doug O’Neal, Rick Cartier 
and Teresa Bozeman for joining the rest of us Retirees. I wish all of 
them the best in their retirement years! 

There are many dedicated and talented individuals who are part of our 
Branch and work tirelessly for the Carriers. I really appreciate all of 
them. One such individual who deserves recognition is Mark Ramirez, 
our Health Benefit Representative. He was there as a Shop Steward 
while he was working at the Lamont station. He is always there to 
help, was an integral part of all the local negotiations with the Postal 
Service, and was on the building committee when we purchased and 
renovated the union office fifteen years ago. Mark is a man of many 
talents and recently he has written a number of poems about a lot of us 
but recently he wrote a poem entitled “The Post Office Must Survive! 
Authorized by the U.S.Constitution of 1775”. (See pages 8 - 9 in this 
newsletter to read it.) Framed copies were sent to NALC President 
Rolando and State Association President John Beaumont. Mark has a 
way of eloquently putting together the ideas of the Postal Service. I am 
proud to be his friend and to call him our “Branch 782 Poet”.  

On another note, I wanted to congratulate the latest City Carrier  
Assistants, Marty Martinez, Ana Aldaco, Jason Boutwell, Whitney 
Moreci and Jonathan Carrera, which were converted to full-time on 
July 25 after approximately three and one-half years as CCA’s. Their 
conversion is a direct result of the contract and memorandums negoti-
ated by the NALC. For all the CCA’s that are left: Remember, there IS 
light at the end of the tunnel.

MIKE TOWERY



OFFICIAL NOTICE 
 OF NOMINATION AND ELECTION OF NALC 

"GOLDEN EMPIRE" BRANCH 782 DELEGATES 
TO THE 2016 NATIONAL CONVENTION 

 
NOMINATIONS  
 
Nominations for the election of NALC Branch 782 delegates to the 2016 National Convention 
will be held at the regular Branch meeting on September 22, 2015 at 7:00 P.M. at the Branch 
782 Union Office located at 2628 “F” Street, Bakersfield, California. Candidates must accept 
nominations at the time made or, if absent, in writing to the Branch Recording Secretary within 
three (3) days after the nominations is made. Nominations may be submitted in writing provided 
that they are received by the Branch Recording Secretary prior to the closing of nominations at 
the regular branch meeting in September. Upon nomination, every nominee must certify that he 
or she has not served as a supervisor for the 24 months prior to being nominated.  
  
By virtue of the position, Branch 782 President and Vice President shall be delegates to the 
National Convention.  
 
ELECTION  

 
The election will be conducted by secret ballot at the regular meeting on 
November 24, 2015 at 7:00 P.M. at the Branch 782 Union Office, 2628 "F" 
Street, Bakersfield, California.  
 
Any member who, for any reason, will be unable to vote on November 24, 2015, 
may obtain absentee ballots by submitting a signed written request to the Election 
Committee, Golden Empire Branch 782, 2628 "F" Street, Bakersfield, California 
93301-1816, at least two weeks before the election. Absentee ballots must be 
returned to the election Committee by November 23.  
 
Write-in votes are not permitted. 

 
ELIGIBILITY FOR BRANCH FUNDS  
 
 Of the delegates from the Bakersfield local area selected to the National Convention, the 
requirements of eligibility for Convention funds will be; attendance at  (10) of the twelve (12) 
regular General Meetings just prior to the National Convention.  
 
Of the delegates selected from the outlying Associate Offices (excess of thirty miles from 
Bakersfield), the requirements of eligibility for convention funds shall be: attendance at least 
two (2) meetings (any combination of regular General Meetings and/or Quarterly Area 
Meetings) in the twelve months just prior to National Conventions 



“Hey Mailman, is it hot enough for you?” 
— Customer on any given route, on any 

day in July or August in Michigan.

“Hey Mailman, you order this weather?” 
— Customer on any given route, on any 

random day where it is either abnormally 
hot or abnormally cold.

“I expect the field times to be much higher 
in July and August because the Carriers 

will need to take extra breaks to  
compensate for this heat.” 

— District Manager, USPS Fantasyland 
District, Zip code 32830 (look it up)

Two out of the three statements above I 
have heard many times throughout my 
Postal Career. The third I am still waiting 
for. So, too, was Letter Carrier John Watz-
lawick, from Independence Missouri.

On July 23, 2012, John was carrying 
his route. It was extremely hot that day. 
Around noon he called the Post Office and 
explained to his Supervisor that he wasn’t 
feeling well. In fact, John was feeling so 
poorly he asked to go home. His Supervi-
sor pressured him to keep going, 

I’m not sure what was said, but we’ve all 
heard the rah-rah speeches before “Come 
on, we’re down routes. You can do it. 
Drink some Gatorade....besides, I’ve got no 
one else to carry the route.” 

At 2:00 pm another Carrier in the same 
station called asking for help. The heat was 
unbearable. Management eventually sent 
him help at 5:00 pm. That Carrier went 
to the hospital and was admitted for heat 
related illness. 

Two Carriers spoke up. Two Carriers felt 
pressured to soldier on, in spite of what 
their bodies were telling them. One was 
admitted to the hospital. 

John made it home that night.

The next day, the 24th, John Watzlawick 
again reported for work. At 12:15 he again 
called his Supervisor, he had symptoms of 
heat related illness. His Supervisor again 
pressured him to keep going, to man up, 
get it done. 

John tried and at 2:50 pm he collapsed on 
the route. It was 102 degrees, the humid-
ity was 28%, the heat index was 104. At 
the hospital, John’s core temperature was 
108.7 degrees. He didn’t go home that 
night, in fact he never left the hospital. 

John Watzlawick died as a result of man-
agement pressuring him to work beyond 
the physical limitations of his own body 
and the heat that day in Missouri.

In response to the incident, OSHA issued 
a citation and, of course, USPS Man-
agement fought it tooth and nail. They 
weren’t responsible, the Letter Carrier 
was.

At the trial Management acknowledged: 
“Heat is No Excuse” Defense. From the 
very top of the management chain down 
to the floor supervisor, the message was 
clear: “Heat is not an excuse for perfor-
mance issues.” The acting Officer-In-
Charge at the time of the incident gave 
sworn testimony that he and other manag-
ers were instructed that heat does not 
matter and that employees should be able 
to perform within their expected delivery 
parameters regardless of the weather...

This is further supported by the series of 
emails that were sent between the various 
managers in the Mid-America District. 
That message was relayed to lower-level 
supervisors, who —in turn — conveyed 
the same message to the Letter Carriers.

Management lost the trial. They were 
found guilty and fined $70,000. $70,000 
for a mans life. 

It hardly seems fair. 

Of course they appealed, citing as one of 
many reasons that the additional labor 
cost of extra breaks because of heat 
needed to be factored into the decision. 
OSHA declined to hear the request.

A Letter Carrier I represented in one of 
our stations was recently given a Letter 
of Warning for causing “over $600 in 
damage” to a Postal Vehicle. What kind 
of discipline should they get for being 
responsible for someone losing their life?

At the end of the day, Management and 
the Union entered into an agreement, 
“Heat Abatement Program - Indepen-
dence, Missouri” (NALC #M-01860). 

It was a specific agreement for that 
installation and its branches. But, it read 
in part: “...While this agreement applies 
solely to the Independence, Missouri, 
Post Office, including its stations and 
branches, the parties recognize that heat 
abatement is an essential element of 
on-the-job safety for city letter carriers in 
all locations where city letter carriers are 
exposed to excessive heat...”

This summer when the temperatures are 
in the 90’s and you feel you can’t go on, 
don’t. Take an extra break, get a drink of 
water, get out of the heat and somewhere 
cool. When Management is giving that 
service talk about the heat, pay attention. 

Remember what happened in Indepen-
dence, Missouri to John Watzlawick! 

At the end of the work day, remember  
the most important job you have!  
The most important job you have is not 
making it back by 17:00 or 18:00 or 
whatever arbitrary time management 
comes up with on any given day. Your 
most important job is coming home to 
your family the same way you left them 
that morning!! 

Be safe Brothers and Sisters, and look 
out for each other! No one else will.

Vice-President Round-up
by John Serwach,Vice-President

NALC Branch 3126

This extremely important article is  
courtesy of the Royal Oak, Michigan 

Merged Branch 3126 New Vision 
which was published  in  

August 2015.

Thank you to John Serwach and 
Branch 3126 President Paul Roznowski!



Minutes of the 
July 2015   
General Meeting
The regular meeting of Branch 782 was called to order by 
President Mike Towery at 7:00 p.m. on the 27th day of July, 
2015 at the branch office, Bakersfield. The flag salute was 
led by Sargeant-at-Arms Jerry Patterson. All members of the 
Executive Board were present except Trustee Frank Martinez.    
The Stewards were present from Arvin, Avenal, Brundage, 
Camino Media, Downtown, Edwards, Hillcrest, Lamont, Mc-
Farland, Oildale, South, Stockdale, and Taft. Also present was 
the Newsletter Editor and Social & Recreation Committee 
member Basil Zuniga; S.A.N.E. Fred Acedo; Webmaster Rick 
Plummer; Photographer Anita Holderman; Assistant Trea-
surerDebbie Guillet and OWCP Representative Rick Gerdes.  
The Minutes of the January 27, 2014 meeting were read and 
accepted with no additions or corrections.
 
APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP: Applications were 
received from Jose Guiterrez, Stockdale; Lovepreet Singh, 
Wasco; Shana Anderson, Delano; Melissa Nagel, South; Ger-
ald Crossman, Stockdale; Jasmine Tejeda, Brundage; Daniel 
Barrera, Downtown; Gilroy Manglicmont, 
Brundage; Ericka Moya, Hillcrest and Stephen 
Ivory, California City.
 
REPORTS OF STANDING AND SPECIAL 
COMMITTEES: Teresa Ortega reported 
that the Picnic will be at Yokuts Park this year 
because Jastro was already booked. Basil 
Zuniga reported that there was some confusion 
about which station was supposed to fold the 
newsletter. Next month will be EB/ Brundage 
station’s turn. He talked about the article in the 
newsletter about President Mike Towery. He 
asked that everyone pay special attention to 
the cartoons. Retiree Alex Dang was the grand 
marshal of the neighborhood Fourth of July 
parade on his old route. Molly Biggar reported 
that there were no book sales this month. 
There are still 1188 books remaining. 
 
GOOD OF THE ASSOCIATION: Mike 
showed a video that a carrier posted on the 
internet “The Day in the Life of a Postman.” 
Basil discussed the problems that he is having, 
a tray of mail was stolen from his vehicle. 
He has been off work since it happened and 
is waiting to hear from management. Mike 
Towery presented Alex Dang with a framed 
copy of The Californian article regarding his 
retirement.  

IMPROVEMENT OF THE ASSOCIATION: Mike Towery 
reported that he has been retired for one month and has no regrets.

FINANCIAL SECRETARY’S REPORT: Anita Holderman 
reported that $12,631.12 was collected for the month of July.
TREASURER’S REPORT:  Molly Biggar reported
 
	 Beginning Balance		  $64,334.05
 	 Dues and Income			  $17,588.12
 	 Total Balance			   $81,922.17
 	 Total Expenses			   $  9,204.27
 	 Ending Balance			   $72,717.90  
 
The 50/50 Food Drive card drawing was won by Bonnie Whitbey.
 
The drawing for $500.00 would have been won by Lynnel Howell 
if she had been present.
 
There were 37 members and two young guests present.  
 
The meeting adjourned at 7:29 p.m.
 

Respectfully submitted,
 

KIM GERDES
NALC Branch 782 Recording Secretary



Non-Member List
July 2015*

Downtown Station
 S. Kirby
 J. Cruz
 D. Zuniga
 
South Station
 100% UNION!!!
 
Brundage/East Bakersfield
 D. Kinglee
 J. M. Gonzalez
 
 Hillcrest
 100% UNION!!! 
 
Dole Court
 D. Morris
 S. Hancock

 
Stockdale
 J. Oh
 M. Martinez
 
Camino Media
 C. Rodriguez
 P.S. Dhillon
 
Arvin
 100% UNION!!!
 
 Avenal
  J. A. McCulloch
 
California City
 100% UNION!!!
 
Delano
 C.V. Quebral
 D. Barreto
 

Lamont
 100% UNION!!!
 
 Ridgecrest
 G.D. Weaver 
 
Shafter
 M. D. Voights
 L. M. New
 
Taft
 A. Veach
 B. M. Krier
 K. J. Hughes
 
 
 Tehachapi
 B. C. Den Beeman
 
Trona
 100% UNION!!!
 

Wasco
 100% UNION!!!
 
 *CCA names are in Italics  
 
There are 21 non members

Community Service:
 NALC and MDA’s History

The “Porch Light Brigade MDA”

The NALC embraced the Muscular Dystrophy Association as 
its “official charity” in 1952, becoming the first official national 
sponsor of the group founded in 1950. 

The union’s first nationally coordinated campaign to raise funds 
for MDA came during Thanksgiving Week in 1953. Tens of 
thousands of Letter Carriers in more than 800 cities returned 
to their routes for a second time after completing their holiday-
heavy mail deliveries. 

The all-volunteer effort was called “The Letter Carrier March for 
Muscular Dystrophy.”

Individual Letter Carriers repeated their appointed rounds in the 
evening, soliciting donations door to door. Because of the late 
hour the volunteers got the nickname “the Porch Light Brigade.” 
Many carried their now-empty leather mail satchels as badges of 
authenticity to reassure donors these men and women could be 
trusted with their hard-earned nickels, dimes and quarters.
At the end of the week, the results were mind boggling, even by 
today’s standards — nearly $4 million collected!

AND THAT WAS JUST FOR STARTERS!

In the decades since that first porch light brigade, NALC 
members have used scores of techniques to raise money for 
MDA, from raffles, pancake suppers and golf tournaments 
to canister collections at road blocks and backyard carnivals 
with dunk tanks or bowl-a-thons.

The tireless efforts of Letter Carriers to raise funds for MDA 
made them guests on Jerry Lewis’ famous Labor Day MDA 
Telethon almost from its begining in the early 1960s. After 
all, it was only fitting that the American public have an 
opportunity to see the true heroes of NALC’s fundraising 
efforts.

Thanks to the efforts of thousands of concerned Letter Carri-
ers combined with the contributions of millions of other car-
ing citizens across this country, MDA research has realized 
dramatic research breakthroughs in recent years. 

NALC’s steady contributions over the last half century have 
been instrumental in opening a new era in muscular dystro-
phy research, even as every year finds NALC members car-
rying on the tradition of the Porch Light Brigade—delivering 
hope to people with neuromuscular diseases.

Source: NALC Website,  NALC and MDA’s History

Letter Carriers — working together in a Common Cause — can achieve so 
much more than when they try to accomplish something individually!!!



2015 NALC HBP Info

* Failure to pre-certify for in-patient hospitalization will result in a 
$500 reduction in benefits paid by our Plan. YOU MUST notify the 
Plan prior to undergoing radiology/imaging with doctor name and 
dates. Call: 1-877-220-6252.

** NALC Drug Prescription Program is MANDATORY 
generic (unless specified by your doctor, at additional cost to  
member). Preferred retail pharmacy 1st and 2nd fills, you pay 20% of cost 
of generic/30% of name brand/45% non-formulary. MAIL ORDER/CVS 
PRESCRIPTIONS (when NALC is primary): 60 day supply $8 generic, $43 
name brand, $58 non-formulary; 90 day supply $12 generic, $65 name brand, 
$80 non-forumulary; MEDICARE PROGRAM (when Medicare is primary) 
Retail network pharmacy: you pay 10% of cost of generic, 20% of formulary, 
30% non-formulary. MEDICARE PRIMARY (mail order); 60 day supply $7  
generic, $37 formulary, $52 non-formulary; 90 day supply $10 generic, $55  
formulary, $70 non-formulary; 90 day supply $4 for NALCSELECT generic  
(certain drugs); 90 day supply $4 for NALCPREFERRED generic (certain drugs);  
NALCSENIOR generic antibiotics are available FREE for a 30 day supply, 
when Medicare is primary (certain antibiotics only). 

MAIL ORDER SPECIALTY DRUGS (Bio-Tech drugs—VERY 
EXPENSIVE): Your cost for a 30 day supply is $150; 60 day 
supply is $250; and, 90 day supply is $350. Some drugs (e.g. bio-tech asthma, 
diabetis, organ rejection, etc.) require prior approval before dispensing. You 
MUST call the Plan 1-800-237-2767.

Our PPO doctors and facilities—through (OPA Network) CIGNA—save us 
and the Plan thousands of dollars and it is top notch care at a discount rate. You 
don’t lose anything. You are saving money for the best care!!!  For example: 
*CIGNA Weight Loss Program  (877) 220-6252

NALC Health Benefit Plan		  1-888-636-6252
*Hospital Pre-Certification		  1-877-220-6252
Mental & Substance Precertification	 1-877-468-1016
**Drug Prescription Retail		  1-800-933-6252
CVS/CareMark Specialty Pharmacy	 1-800-237-2767
Durable Medical Equipment		  1-888-636-6252
NURSE ASSISTANT (24/7)		  1-877-220-6252
CVS/CareMark Pharmacist		  1-888-636-6252
Enhanced Eldercare Services (24/7)	 1-877-468-1016
CIGNA PPO Dr’s & Facilities		  1-877-220-6252
CIGNA Organ Transplant Approval	 1-800-668-9682
Quit Power (Smoking Cessation)	 1-877-521-0244
CIGNA Health Rewards (Discounts)	 1-800-558-9443
CIGNA Dental Discount Program	 1-877-521-0244
Disease Management Program		  1-800-227-3728
OPM Retirement Info Center		  1-888-767-6738
Federal Information Center		  1-800-333-4636
Social Security Administration Info	 1-800-772-1213
PostalEase Human Resources USPS  	 1-877-477-3273
Quest Lab Services (Bakersfield)	 (661)  631-8520
LabCorp Lab Services			   (661)  631-9258
Shared Services (Retirees Info!!!)	 1-877-477-3273

Mark Ramirez, NALC Branch 782 HBP Rep.
(661) 398-6075

At a glance...

Check out this PPO:  Sendas Northwest Urgent Care
3409 Calloway Suite 101 Bakersfield, California   93312

Phone: (661) 587-2500

Sendas Southwest Urgent Care
9450 Ming Avenue, Bakersfield, California 93309

Phone: (661) 587-2500

Hours: M–F 8:00 am - 9:00 pm; Sat & Sun 8:00 am - 8:00 pm

Preferred Provider (PPO)
Cost: $20.00 Co-pay per office visit

(PPO) Deductible: $300 Individual,
$600 Self & Family—Per Calendar Year

NALC Health Benefit Plan
20547 Waverly Court
Ashburn, Virginia  20149

NALC Prescription Drug Program
P.O. Box 94467
Palatine, Illinois  60094-4467

NALC Drug Prescription“Claims” Program
P.O. Box 521926
Phoenix, Arizona 85072-2192

Optimum Health Behaviorial Solutions
P.O. Box 30755
Salt Lake City, Utah 84130-0755
	 Questions: 1-877-468-1016

NALC Consumer Driven Health Plan and Value Option
P.O. Box 18223
Chattanooga, TN  37422-7223
	 Phone: 1-855-511-1893

Accupuncture!! Must be a state licensed or certified accu-
puncturist. Chiropractic! State licensed chiropractor or D.O. 

CCA Information Section
NALC Consumer Driven Health Plan  

and Value Option Plan
P.O. Box 182223

Chattanooga, TN 37422-7223
1-855-511-1183

Some immunizations may require your  
doctor call in a prescription.

Also, not all CVS pharmacies  
have “Minute Clinics”. 

CVS Pharmacy



Health Prescription: Humor from Mark! 

As Letter Carriers, we are all very aware of the dangers of dogs on 
our routes. They are territorial and can be aggressive. Always be 
aware of their presence!!!

BUT, NOW, IF IT IS YOUR OWN DOG 
THAT’S  DIFFERENT...  

Some words that might describe your very own DOG:

WE DO LOVE OUR OWN DOGS,  
AND OTHER ANIMALS...

When the vapors fill the room with that 
smelly invisible FOG, who always gets the 
blame? .....the innocent family DOG.

My goal in life, is to be as good of a 
person my dog thinks I am. 

Dogs are not our whole life, but they 
make our lives whole.   

Roger Caras

A dog wags his/her tail with their heart. 
Your family dog, is a 24/7 alarm, just 

food, water, and lots of love, to activate.

Dogs lives are too short, that’s their only 
fault....really. 

Agnes Sligh

If your dog doesn’t like someone, you 
probably shouldn’t either.

If your dog is fat, you aren’t getting 
enough exercise.

The reason a dog has so many friends, is 
that he wags his tail, instead  

of his tongue.

I loathe people who keep dogs. They are 
cowards, who haven’t got the guts to bite 

people themselves.

When a man’s best friend is his dog, that 
dog has a problem. 

Edward Abbey

I love a dog. He does nothing for politi-
cal reasons. 

Will Rogers

Just a few things to think about as you 
go about your day...

MARK RAMIREZ  
NALC Health Benefit Representative.
Golden Empire Merged Branch 782







Date________________________ (Please print clearly)
Please send instructions as to how I can compete for a scholarship
award. I am a senior in the 2015-16 school year.

I am the                                                                             of

letter carrier ________________________________________________

of Branch No. ___________ City ___________________ State________

My name is _________________________________________________

My address is _______________________________________________

City ________________________ State______________ ZIP_________

Phone No.___________________

Signature of branch officer      

Signature of NALC parent member Printed name of branch officer

NALC parent’s Social Security No. Title Date

This form must be returned no later than December 31, 2015, to
the NALC Scholarship Committee,

in care of the National Association of Letter Carriers,
100 Indiana Ave. NW, Washington, DC 20001-2144.

* Stepchildren and grandchildren are eligible if they live with
the letter carrier in a regular parent-child relationship.

SCHOLARSHIP APPLICATION

Eligibility
n Applicant must be the son,
daughter or legally adopted
child of a letter carrier NALC
member in good standing—
active, retired or deceased. 
Stepchildren and grandchil-
dren are eligible if they live
with the letter carrier in a reg-
ular parent-child relationship.

n Applicant’s parent must be 
a member in good standing of
NALC for at least one year
prior to making application.

n Applicant must be a high
school senior when making ap-
plication and must submit the
form provided at right, signed
by the NALC member and an
officer of the member’s NALC
branch. This form must be re-
turned to NALC Headquarters
by December 31, 2015.

Requirements
n All applicants must take the
Scholastic Assessment Test
(SAT) or the American College
Test (ACT) in either their junior
or senior year. A copy of the 
official scores from the admin-
istering organization must be
received at NALC Headquar-
ters by midnight, March 31,
2016. (Computer-generated
printouts of test scores will not
be accepted.)

n All biographical question-
naires and secondary school
reports must be received at
NALC Headquarters by mid-
night, March 31, 2016.

Regulations
n Scholarship is to be used to-
ward pursuing undergraduate

degree at an accredited col-
lege of recipient’s choice.

n Winners may accept other
college scholarship assistance
in addition to the NALC award.

n Any change of schools or
course of study must be done
only with the permission of the
NALC Scholarship Committee.

n A transcript of grades must
be forwarded to the committee
at the end of each school year.

n If winner suffers certified se-
rious illness, scholarship will
be held in abeyance for not
more than one year.

n If unusual conditions are
going to require an interruption
in schooling, recipient must
state reason(s) in writing to the
Scholarship Committee and re-
quest that the scholarship be
held in abeyance. Request(s)
will be reviewed by the Com-
mittee and a decision rendered.

n If the NALC member is sus-
pended by his/her local NALC
branch or enters supervision,
scholarship will be cancelled.

Terms of awards
n The official scholarship
judges will award one William
C. Doherty Scholarship in
each of the five USPS Regions
and one John T. Donelon
Scholarship. Winners are
judged on the basis of sec-
ondary school records, per-
sonal qualifications and test
scores. As in the past, the
scholarship judges will consist
of experienced persons in the
educational field. Decisions of
the judges will be final.

n Doherty Scholarship awards
will be $4,000 per year and the

Donelon Scholarship award
will be $1,000 per year. Each
scholarship is renewable for
three consecutive years there-
after providing the winner
maintains satisfactory grades.
Award money will be de-
posited annually with the col-
lege. It will be credited to the
winner’s account to be drawn
upon under the rules and reg-
ulations which the college has
established for handling schol-
arship funds. Award money is
to be used for required college
fees, including room and
board and transportation fees.

n Children of NALC national 
officers are not eligible. 

DOHERTY AND DONELON
SCHOLARSHIPS

In honor of NALC’s

president from 1941

to 1962, the William
C. Doherty Schol-
arship Fund will

again award five

$4,000 scholarships to

children of members

in good standing. The

John T. Donelon
Scholarship Fund
will award one schol-

arship in honor of

Donelon, longtime

NALC assistant to the

president. Applicants

must be high school

seniors and must

meet all of the follow-

ing eligibility criteria

to be considered.

&

r active
r retired
r deceased

r daughter r son
r *stepdaughter r *stepson
r *granddaughter r *grandson

Deadline: This form must be returned to NALC Headquarters no later than December 31, 2015.

(or spouse if deceased)



Subject. “EVERY Drop Counts” 
11. When adjusting water tempertures, instead of turning water 
flow up, try turning it down. If the water is too hot or cold, turn 
the offender down rather than increasing water flow to balance 
the temperatures. 

12. DO NOT hose down your driveway or sidewalk. Use a 
broom to clean leaves and other debris from these areas. Using 
a hose to clean a driveway can waste hundreds of gallons of 
water. 

13. DO use a commercial car wash that recycles water. 

14. DO create an awareness of the need for water conservation 
among your children. 

15. Be aware of and follow ALL water conservation and water 
shortage rules and restrictions in your area. 

16. Report ALL signigicant water losses (broken pipes, open 
hydrants, errant sprinklers) to local authorities or your water 
management district. 

17. CONSERVE WATER BECAUSE IT IS THE 
RIGHT THING TO DO. Don’t waste water just because 
someone else is footing the bill. 

18. Try to do ONE thing EACH day that will result in a 
savings of water.  Don’t worry if the savings are minimal.

 “EVERY drop counts. Every person can make a difference.”
  

“Just another day in  Paradise” 

JEFF HARRINGTON*
 

Driver Safety Instructor
Sierra Coastal District (BLT)

3400 Pegasus Dr. Bakersfield, Ca 93308
*Member of NALC Branch 782

1. NEVER put water down the drain when there may be another 
use for it such as watering the plants, garden, or cleaning. 

2. Avoid flushing the toilet unnecessarily. Dispose of tissues, 
insects, and other such waste in the trash rather than the toilet. 

3. DO take shorter showers. Make sure you are using your ultra-
low flow versioin. 

4. Use the MINIMUM amount of water needed for a bath by 
closing the drain first and filling the tub 1/3 full. Stopper tub 
before turning on water. The initial burst of cold water can be 
warmed by adding hot water later. 

5. DON’T let water run while shaving or washing your face. 
Brush your teeth first while waiting for water to get hot, then 
wash or shave after filling basin. 

6. Operate automatic dishwashers and clothes washers ONLY 
when they are fully loaded or properly set the water level for the 
size of load you are using. 

7. When washing dishes by hand, fill one sink or basin with 
soapy water. Quickly rinse under a slow-moving stream from the 
faucet. 

8. Store drinking water in the refrigerator rather than letting the 
tap run every time you want a cool glass of water. 

9. DO NOT use running water to thaw meat or frozen foods. 
Defrost food overnight in the refigerator or by using the defrost 
setting on you microwave. 

10. Kitchen sink disposals require lots of water to operate 
properly. Start a compost pile as an alternate method of dispos-
ing food waste instead of using a garbage disposal. Garbage 
disposals also can add 50 % to the volume of solids in a septic 
tank which can lead to malfunctions and maintenance problems. 

Could 
YOU 

Really 
Win  

$500?

Each and EVERY month, Branch 782 sponsors a drawing to encourage 
YOU to come to our Meeting*. There was no winner in July 2015...  

AND THE POINT IS?
YOU really do have a chance to win $500 on August 25!! ! Be there!

Membership has rewards...
*The fine print: TO WIN THE MONEY YOU HAVE TO BE PRESENT WHEN YOUR NAME IS DRAWN!



My name is Mark Ramirez, I am a retired Letter Carrier. I delivered mail for the 
U.S. Postal service out of the Lamont, California post office for thirty-one years. 

I joined the National Association of Letter Carriers (NALC) when I was hired as a Part-Time Flexible Letter Carrier in 1977, 
and I have been an NALC union member for 38 years. I was the NALC union steward in the Lamont office for twenty-nine 
years, and I have been the NALC Health Benefit Representative for NALC Branch 782 for the last twenty-six years. 

I wrote “The Post Office Must Survive!” out of respect to my union, the NALC, and for all Letter Carriers —present and past 
— who have devoted their lives to keeping the U.S. Postal Service viable and available for all Americans. 

If it were not for my union —NALC members and elected Officers — greedy members of Congress (who have been bought off 
by large corporations) would exploit the revenues generated by the USPS. There would be no Postal Service. The USPS would 
be well on its way to privatization (for profit) but not for the good of our nation! 

This poem is my open letter to all NALC members and to the American public. It touches on tactics that foes arrayed against 
our U.S. Postal Service have 
brought to bear. Furthermore, 
it emphasizes the excellent 
job ALL Letter Carriers do 
EACH and every day for the 
American public. 

As employees of the U.S. 
Postal service we are the eyes 
and ears in all neighborhoods 
as we carry out our appointed 
rounds each and EVERY day. 
We keep an eye out for poten-
tial dangers, and contact the 
authorities if necessary. 

Letter Carriers are recognized 
every year by many, many 
communities all over the 
Untied States of America for 
individual acts of herosim or 
for our awareness of situations 
which have led to saving the 
lives of many elderly or ill  
patrons. The U.S. Postal  
Service has an 80% approval 
rate from our patrons ages 19 
to 29, while the US Congress 
has an 8% approval rate. 
Simple math shows Letter 
Carriers and the US Postal 
Service are an essential, appre-
ciated component of everyday 
life in these United States of 
America.

MARK RAMIREZ 
NALC Golden Empire  

Merged Branch 782



THE POST OFFICE MUST SURVIVE!
AUTHORIZED BY THE U.S. CONSTITUTION OF 1775

Is the U.S. Postal Service, just a cash cow!?
Self-sufficient with no subsidy funds!,
With an excellent delivery network,
	 Universal cost, to everyone !

The USPS cites the budget,
An issue, for many years!,
Letter Carriers have only one layer,
	 Postal management, has 17 tiers!

Some in Congress, and large corporations,
Want our service, to “go under!”
Not for the benefit, of our nation,
	 Just for the $Billions, they could plunder!

Anti-union, is still, alive and well,
One party claims, “Job Creator!”
With their eye on the Postal Service,
	 I see a corporate raider !

One key, to stimulate our economy,
Middle class jobs, are what we need!
Those pushing for privatization,
	 Their motivation, is corporate greed !

Congress is elected, to serve our nation,
Not just spend, and then debate!”
If congress produced, like Letter Carriers,
	 It would boost their approval rate!”

If pre-funding is required,
We will gladly, pay our share!,
But, mandate one, then mandate all,
	 Just make pre-funding fair !

COLCPE is our leverage,
We’re in the game, we’ll get the ball,!
It is “not” a level playing field,
	 This game, is political!

Letter Carriers, do more than deliver,
We “give back,” to our nation,!
Through MDA and our “Food Drive,”
	 Collected, at every station!

The Postal Service, will micro-manage,
Their agenda, is still the same,!
Money spent, on programs, that often fail,
	 The Letter Carriers, are who they blame!

Over 240 years, in existence,
We will continue to weather the storm,!
Men, women and veterans are all proud Carriers!,
	 And we wear, the uniform!

We do have “friends” in congress,
Together, we must all unite!,
With our middle-class, union jobs, at stake,
	 They are “Damn Well,” worth the fight!,

Letter Carriers “Love” this country,
Union pride, we do instill!,
Will we back down, from our enemies?
	 “Our answer: The Hell we Will!”

by Mark Ramirez  
(5-18-2015)

       Golden Empire NALC Branch 782
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This is an excellent summary of information which could be crucial should a Letter Carrier find themselves dealing with filing an OWCP claim.

The article is courtesy of the Rockville, Maryland NALC Branch 3825 Voume 34 #1 Spring 2015 UNITY. 
Special thanks to Mike Hotovy, Editorand the rest of the Officers and members of NALC Branch 3825



Okay, maybe it’s more like purgatory.

I’m asked on a regular basis, ‘How’s 
retirement?’ My answers are all over the 
map depending on the time of day, the 
person asking, or the number of beers 
I’ve had.

The crazy expectations and anxiety 
caused by this change in lifestyle all 
began back in the 90s when a barrage 
of letters, newspaper articles and TV 
ads sponsored by investment compa-
nies posed the same question, “Will the 
Boomers be ready?” 

In particular, have the blue-collar types 
got seriously into the ‘savings game’. Is 
$500,000 enough? How about a mil or 
two? 

My favorite article of all was a 
strategy to save and earn enough in 
the stock market to buy a vineyard 
in Tuscany. The accompanying 
photo was a shot of rows of sun-
drenched grape vines leading up to 
a terracotta cottage/mansion in the 
far background. To the side was 
this silver haired couple right out 
of a Viagra commercial smiling as 
though the moment was right. It 
was a perfect fit for someone who 
had no friends back home, spoke 
Italian and had made a killing on 
Wall Street, legal or otherwise. 

What the hell? I got out the calcu-
lator and did some research. 

After a few days of crunching 
numbers, I realized I’d have to rob 
ten times more banks than Bonnie 

& Clyde or work until age eighty while  
living in my LLV subsisting on Food 
Drive donations. What the ****?

So maybe we scale back a bit. How 
about a vineyard in Michigan, say to the 
Leelenau Peninsula? They speak Eng-
lish, friends close by, no culture shock. 
I would only have to work until age 70 
while leaving my LLV for a very small, 
very used RV. I could upgrade my diet to 
beans, weenies and green tinged bread 
Meijer was tossing. WhooHoo! My retire-
ment horizon was coming into view.
More investigation was needed as my 
soul mate clipped article after article 
out of the paper. The unified theme was 
clear, boat loads of pesos. Paying off your 
house, car and credit cards wouldn’t do it. 
How about a few thou in the bank. NO! 

Retirement is Hell

And a little social security tossed in? NO, 
NO!! How about 34 to 35 years in the 
civil Service Retirement Plan? No Way, 
Sugar Ray!! Did I mention boat loads of 
Euros? 

This is when AARP came into the picture. 
(They can smell age 50 like great whites 
can smell blood in the water.) To stop 
them from sending me three promos a 
week, I decided to join and mailed in my 
check. Why not? They are all about re-
tirement, right? Well, nothing happened. 
And my check was never cashed, ever 
(it’s been 17 years). I took it as an omen 
that I wasn’t cut out for the thundering 
geriatric herd. Their loss.

Over time, it dawned on me that all 
these investment gurus lived in Manhat-
tan within walking distance of the stock 
exchange. Hells bells, they had to make 
$150,000 a year just to live in a closet!! 

What was I thinking?! Who needs a 
vineyard anyway? I love wine but don’t 
want to pick grapes, stomp them with my 
feet and worry about the vintage every 
night. Just buy a bottle at the local store, 
dip-wad!

The true agony of the process was listen-
ing to too many voices. Do take advice, 
but know what YOU want and what it 
would take to get there. Don’t follow 
someone else’s ridiculous dream. 

Retirement is hell, but I love it!!
RICO

Article courtesy of the East Lansing, MI
NALC Branch 2555 Spartan Views

published in May - June 2015.



We have books for sale!!!
This book is an amazing collection of “slices of life” that ALL Letter Carriers will identify with! You can purchase a copy as a retire-
ment gift, a birthday gift, or even buy your own personal copy. You may ask, “What do I do?”

Contact Branch 782 Recording Secretary Kim Gerdes through the Branch 782 mailing address: 
2628 F Street, Bakersfield, CA 93301. Or, if you want, you can send a request to her via e-mail 
at “krgerdes91@hotmail.com”. The cost for the book is $20. One or two books can be shipped 
to you by way of USPS Priority Mail. Ask us how much the postage will be.

Once we cover our costs, we can generate our donation to the Muscular Dystrophy Association. Please help us out!!!



editor-guy:
from the

I shared something at the July union meeting that I want 
to briefly touch on. At the risk of sounding cryptic, I’m 
not going to go into a lot of detail. But, I do want to 
pose the question that I asked the people at that July 
meeting to serve as a springboard to address something.

Have you ever heard the phrase, “There but for the 
grace of God go I.”?

It’s usually heard in the context that some poor schmuck 
is going through something that you’re glad that you 
don’t have to go through. Well, I now find that I am that 
“poor schmuck”...

Although I know that something is probably happen-
ing which will lead to a resolution to my situation, I’ve 
heard nothing at all to this point. 

Fred and Toni Acedo have been really good about stay-
ing in touch with me and offering their support. My 
wife, Marcelle, and I truly value their friendship!

BASIL ZUNIGA 

During the National Rap Session in 
Houston, NALC President Fred-

ric V. Rolando formally announced the 
new name of NALC’s political action  
committee (PAC).

The name change comes as a result 
of an effort that began at the NALC 
convention in 2014, where hun-
dreds of Letter Carriers submitted 
proposed new names for the former 
Committee on Letter Carrier Political 
Education (COLCPE).

Ultimately, the Letter Carrier  
Political Fund — a name submitted 
by Levittown, PA Branch 4973  
member Lee Sciarra — was selected.

“I thank everyone who took the time 
to offer feedback and ideas,” Presi-
dent Rolando said. “Lee’s entry was 
a win-win suggestion, giving our 
PAC a name and identity synony-

mous with who we are and what we 
do for a living.”

“Our Government Affairs team is 
working on a number of initiatives 
to improve the effectiveness of our 
grassroots and lobbying efforts and 
to increase overall involvement of 
NALC members on the legislative 
and political fronts,” President  
Rolando added. “Rebranding our 
PAC is just the beginning.”

Note: Even though the PAC has a 
new name, if you’re already an  

active contributor, you don’t  
have to make any changes.

By making a contribution to the National Association of Letter Carriers’ Political Fund, you are doing so voluntarily with the understand-
ing that your contribution is not a condition of membership in the National Association of Letter Carriers or of your employment by the U.S. 
Postal Service, nor is it part of union dues. You may refuse to contribute without any reprisal.The Letter Carrier Political Fund will use the 
money it receives to contribute to candidates for federal office and undertake other political spending as permitted by law. Your selection shall 
remain in full force and effect until canceled. Contributions to the Letter Carrier Political Fund are not deductible for federal income tax 
purposes. Federal law prohibits the Letter Carrier Political Fund from soliciting contributions from individuals who are not NALC members, 
executive and administrative staff or their families. Any contribution received from such an individual will be refunded to that contributor.



Branch Officers

NALC Branch 782 Shop Stewards

Branch 782
Website

www.782nalc.com
Rick Plummer, Webmaster

Arvin (93203)			   Mike Munoz		  (661) 304-5516
Avenal (93204)			  John Ortega		  (661) 809-8140
Delano (93215)			  Norma Hamer		  (661) 619-1465
Lamont (93241)			  Mike Munoz		  (661) 304-5516	
McFarland (93250)		  Bonnie Whitbey	 (661) 302-7354
Shafter (93263)			  Norma Hamer		  (661) 619-1465
Taft (93268)			   Mike Meza		  (805) 625-4541
Wasco (93280)			   Joanne Layton		  (661) 204-4928
Downtown Station (93301)	 Kim Gerdes		  (661) 834-2059
South Station (93304)		  Darryl Holderman	 (661) 487-5353
South Station Alternate		  Judy Kiyoshi		  (661) 817-5529
East Bakersfield (93305)	 Paul Salazar		  (661) 327-7637
Hillcrest Station (93306)	 Pam Smith		  (661) 979-5854
Brundage Station (93307)	 John Ortega		  (661) 809-8140
Dole Court (93308)		  Mike Towery		  (661) 331-9171
Dole Court (93308)		  Shari Sharp		  (661) 364-5544
Stockdale Station (93309)	 Randy Courson		 (661) 345-0256
Camino Media (93311/13)	 Mike Meza		  (805) 625-4541
Mojave (93501)			  Vacant
California City (93504)		  Russell Day		  (760) 373-8963
Boron (93516)			   Paula Hogg		  (760) 373-8963
Edwards AF Base (93523)	 Mike Meza		  (805) 625-4541
Ridgecrest (93555)		  Lynnel Howell		  (760) 382-3030
Tehachapi (93561)		  Vacant			 
Trona (93562)			   Lynnel Howell		  (760) 382-3030

President			   Mike Towery		  (661) 331-9171
Vice-President		  John Ortega			  (661) 809-8140
Recording Secretary	 Kim Gerdes			   (661) 834-2059
Treasurer			   Molly Biggar		  (661) 832-0393
Financial Secretary	 Anita Holderman		  (661) 487-5353
HBP & MBA 		  Mark Ramirez		  (661) 398-6075
Sargeant-at-Arms		  Jerry Patterson		  (661) 699-2462
Chief Trustee		  Frank Martinez		  (661) 703-4212
Trustee			   Teresa Ortega		  (661) 325-5526
Trustee			   Darryl Holderman		 (661) 332-9201   E.A. BAKER UNION UPDATE is 

published monthly by Merged Branch 782 of 
the National Association of Letter Carriers,  
AFL-CIO.
   The opions expressed in this publication  
are those of the writer and are not neces-
sarilly  those of  the publication staff  or of  
the Officers of the Branch.
   The information contained in this pub-
lication is true and complete to our best  
knowledge. All recommendations, on 
equipment and procedures are made  
without guarantees on the part of the authors 
or of the organization. Because the quality  
of equipment, services and methods 
are beyond our control, the organiza-
tion and its publication authors dis-
claim all liability incurred in con-
nection with use of this information.  
   Information in this publication may not be 
used for illegal purposes.
   We invite all members to contribute  
articles for publication. Copy, if possible, 
should be double-spaced  (but doesn’t  
have to be) but MUST  be signed by the 
contributor.
   The Editor retains the right to edit,  
delete, or reject the article for the good 
of the Branch (and even this is subject to  
persuasion).
   In the hope that material contained here-
in may be of benefit to the goals of the  
National Association of Letter Carriers,  
permission is hereby granted to other 
NALC Branches to copy or use mate-
rial and/or cartoons promulgated in this  
publication with our best wishes...but  
remember to cite/give us some credit.

Basil Zuniga, Editor-guy
(H) (661) 397-4330
(C) (661) 205-1603

e-mail: brziii@aol.com

Juan R. Rodriguez, Assistant Editor
(H) (661) 859-5314
(C) (661) 247-5960

The “S.A.N.E.”* 
Fred Acedo, Cartoonist

*(Special Assistant Newsletter Editor)
P.O. Box 6532

Bakersfield, CA  93386-6532
e-mail: Fred.acedo@yahoo.com

Anita Holderman, Branch Photographer
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Something for you  to think about and take to heart: “If you don’t know your Rights, you have none...”

Official Notice of Nomination and Election of NALC “Golden Empire” 
Branch 782 Delegates to the 2016 National Convention — Page 2
In this 

web issue...
8 more

pages than
were in

the regular
print

version.

Check 
them
out.

And some Fred Acedo slices of life
from “Out There:”


